A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, JULY 19, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.

PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member and Mickey Thompson, member. 

OTHERS PRESENT:  Police Chief Bailey, Fire Marshal Koehler, Fire Chief Juliot, David Hall, Sean Payne, Bryan Slade, Brandon Sailings, John Rosenbarger, Chris Gardner, Mike Hall, Jessica Campbell, Courtney Lewis, David Brewer, Sandy Boofter and Vicki Glotzbach 

CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. Fred Geswein re: Fast Freddy’s 5 miler
Mr. Geswein presented a letter setting out the course and information on the race for the board to review.  He stated that this is the 28th Annual Fast Freddie’s Festive Five-Mile Feast Run and it will take place on November 24 starting at 9:00 a.m.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries. 

2. Pastor Karen Owens with Prince of Peace Baptist re: Street closure on corner of Linden and Olive for 
       vacation bible school
Pastor Owens stated that she would like to close the block from the corner of Olive and Linden to the corner of Olive and Cotton on July 22 from 5:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. She explained that Friday night is the last night of Vacation Bible School and the kids are going to be out on the lot playing. 
Mr. Nash asked what they will be doing in the street.
Pastor Owens stated that they are going to have a bouncy house, basketball, jump rope competitions and more. She explained that while nothing will be sitting in the street the lot is small so they want to close the road as a safety precaution. 
Mr. Thompson asked if she has spoken with the one house behind them.
Pastor Owens replied yes.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the closure of Linden Avenue between Olive Avenue and Cottom Avenue, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries. 

COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:

Derek Misch passed out traffic control maps for the INAWC project for the board to review.  He requested the following closures at the intersection at Briarwood Road and Klerner Lane on July 25-26,   He also requested parking restrictions on the south side of Briarwood Road on July 27-30 with a parking restriction on the south side of Briarwood, Jaycee closed to through traffic from the Railroad to McDonald Street on July 13,20, 19-22 & 25-30, Camp Avenue Lane closure from camp entrance to Knob Avenue on July 19-21, Camp Avenue from Knob to Adams July 22 & 25-28, and Camp Avenue from Shady Drive to Knob on July 29&30. 
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above traffic closures, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Arlena Zeller stated that Audubon Place needs to be made into two-way and cleaned up and asked that the board send someone out to the area to look at it to see what can be done. 
Mr. Nash stated that they would have someone go out to take a look at it. 
Larry Clemmons presented pictures of issues he is having with a neighbor next door that is a hoarder.  He explained that he believes he is breaking every law that the city could possibly have and would like for them to do something about it. He stated that there is trash everywhere, 12 cars in his yard, and over 500 bumpers and fenders in his back yard. 
Mr. Nash stated that there is no one in the city administration that is not aware this problem.  He explained that it went to court several years ago and the property was cleaned and now it is back in the same condition. He stated that it has been turned over to legal again and their hands are tied as long as it is being litigated. 
Mr. Clemmons asked how long they have to put up with it. 

Mr. Nash explained that it all depends on the legal process. 

Mr. Clemmons asked if the city could help with the mosquitos and rats because they have to live with this on a daily basis. 
Mr. Thompson stated that the city does spray for mosquitos and he can make sure that it gets done. 
Irv Stumler suggested that the city attorney asked the court to intervene to clean this property up. 
Jeff Eastridge updated the board on the 5th and Elm Street Project and explained that last week they were held up because they had to use a blast survey so it took a few more days to get that work done. He stated that they are setting the manholes today but they can’t close the hole up until the water company vacates the water line. 
Mr. Thompson explained that they have to engineer it first. 
Mr. Eastridge stated that they were out doing locates this morning so he is sure it is getting pretty close to being done.  He explained that they located two water leaks on that line which was probably causing part of the problem and that has been corrected. He stated that he hopes to get the sewer department down no later than Thursday to camera the lines before they finish the manholes.  
Mr. Thompson said they stressed the fact that the engineers have to figure out the tie-ins first but the city stressed the point that with all the work that has been done in that intersection that they wanted it addressed before it was closed up.       

Mr. Nash asked how much longer it will be going on. 
Mr. Eastridge stated that as far as his work he could have it opened back up on Monday or Tuesday but they have to wait for the water company to come in and do their work. 
Mr. Thompson stated that they want them to take care of it now while it is open.
Brian Fleck updated the board the McDonald Lane project. He stated that tall the storm sewer for phase II from Charlestown to Hickoryvale should be substantially completed by the end of next week and they should be pouring curb and gutter. He explained that once that is complete they want to do the intermediate asphalt on the roadway and driveway aprons. 
Mr. Nash asked if they are still on schedule.


Mr. Fleck replied yes and stated that they are working 12 hour days and 8 on the weekends to move the project forward.  

Mr. Nash asked if the neighbors are hanging in there with us.
Mr. Fleck replied yes. He stated that they started signals last week and they are out there today to get the service hooked up at Charlestown Road. 
Roger Baylor stated that there is a Facebook page called “New Albany IN” and there was a comment on the page that he volunteered to bring to the board’s attention. He explained that there was a bad wreck on Elm and 13th on Saturday and this is not the first time as it is very hard to see around the parked cars when crossing over Elm. He stated that drivers are going way to fast and have turned up the wrong direction on Elm and because the intersection is used by kids and adults to cross the street they would like to see about installing a four-way stop before someone gets hurt. 
Mr. Nash stated that they would check into it.
Mr. Baylor explained that he called the prosecutor’s office last week who gave him the brush off about a member of the public viewing an accident report and told him that what he needs to do is asked the NAPD for an accident report of the pedestrian death on Spring Street. He asked how he would go about doing that.  

Police Chief Bailey stated that he was told last week that there is a piece of the investigation that is not complete yet and is still at a state lab, but when it is complete they can work on reports but until that is done he isn’t going to release anything. 
Mr. Baylor asked if the information goes to him when it comes back or if it goes to the prosecutor’s office. 
Police Chief Bailey stated that it will go back to the prosecutor but Mr. Baylor can call him any time to simplify the process. 
Mr. Baylor stated that he is doing this to make it public. 
Wes Christmas updated the board on the progress on Spring Street. He explained that they have been working on the north side and have completed partial depth asphalt patching with the intention to then complete full depth concrete patching hopefully by the end of the week. He stated that they will mill off the existing asphalt that remains next week and putting down new asphalt by the end of next week. He explained that once that is done they will flip traffic control onto the west bound lanes and do the same work on the east bound lanes.     

Mr. Nash asked if the traffic has improved since the adjustments were made. 
Mr. Christmas stated that the timing adjustments to the light made a significant difference and from what he has been hearing most of the time it is going really well with the exception of some backups around 5:15 p.m., but those vehicles are clearing after the second signal cycle. 
Mr. Nash asked what the completion date is.
Andy Ashby replied September 23. 
Mr. Christmas stated that they are shooting for the first of October and that includes punch list items. 
Mr. Ashby explained that they added a message board alerting traffic coming into town with the date range.  

Mr. Nash stated that he noticed that and thinks it is helpful.
Mr. Christmas updated the board on the city-wide paving project. He explained that they have been doing all the concrete work on the roads where they will be doing milling and overlays, as well as replacing the ramps with ADA compliant ramps. He stated that they have also completed some sidewalk, curbs, and hope to get the asphalt down next week. 
Mr. Nash asked if the paving will be continuous once it starts. 
Mr. Christmas stated that is what was indicated. 
Mr. Thompson stated that the spec was changed to read that once they starting milling they have to get the pavement back down. 
Mr. Christmas explained that there were also some additional penalties to the specifications this year for roads that are milled and not paved within five days and the city intends to enforce this. 
OLD BUSINESS:

TABLED ITEMS:

COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:

Mike Hall stated that the RiverStage production of Hairspray will be this weekend and requested a closure of Water Street while the show is ongoing.  He suggested closing it from 7:00 p.m. – 11:00 p.m. on Friday, Saturday and Sunday.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the closure of Water Street, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
Mr. Thompson stated that he talked to Planning and Zoning about the two curb cut requests at 609 Terrace Court and they have no issue with the request so the board can approve it. 
Mrs. Glotzbach presented a sidewalk cut request at 2200 Charlestown Road for IN-AWC
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
APPOINTMENTS:

BIDS:

CLAIMS:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:

Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for July 12, 2016, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:40 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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